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Editorials

Hypertension Control: Challenges and
opportunities

The rising global burden of cardiovascular disease (CVD), profiled for 1990 and
projected for 2020 by the global burden of disease study, accrues principally from the
developing countries. Even in 1990, they contributed to 63% of all cardiovascular
deaths, 48% of all coronary deaths, 68.7% of all stroke deaths and 73.6% of the global
disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) lost due to CVDYBy 1996, the developing
countries experienced a 76% higher CVD mortality (in absolute numbers), when
compared to the developed countries.' The deaths also occur early; 52.2% of CVD
deaths occur before the age of 70 years, in contrast to 22.8% of similar deaths in
industrialized countries.' While the developed countries are expected to experience
a 14.4% decline in CVD-attributable DALY loss between 1990 and 2020, the
developing countries are likely to witness a rise of 35.5% during the same period.

The two major contributors to global CVD mortality and disability are coronary
heart disease (CHD) and cerebrovascular disease (stroke). The relative burdens of
these vary across the developing countries. Latin America and India have higher CHD
deaths annually, although stroke remains important. China, sub-Saharan Africa and
Southeast Asia have a greater stroke burden. In the early stages of epidemiological
transition, strokes are more frequently haemorrhagic while in the later phases
thrombotic strokes and CHD predominate, reflecting the dominance of atheroscle-
rotic vascular disease. What is very important from the public health perspective, is
that high blood pressure is a major common risk factor for CHD and both varieties of
stroke. Therefore, irrespective of the current phase and pace of epidemiological
transition, every developing country community is likely to benefit from programmes
which enable prevention, detection and treatment of high blood pressure. The
emphasis is on high blood pressure, in distinction to hypertension, since the risk of
blood pressure operates in continuum over a wide range. Thresholds designated by
the term 'hypertension' (and redefined periodically) merely serve to guide clinical
interventions based on current knowledge and should not be interpreted dichoto-
mously to mean 'high' and 'normal' blood pressure in terms of presence or absence
of risk.

Despite high blood pressure being a major risk factor for a vast segment of the CVD
spectrum and overwhelming evidence that reduction of blood pressure has a great
impact on averting fatal and non-fatal CVD events, the management of 'hyperten-
sion' has remained suboptimal even in the developed countries.' Low levels of
awareness and inadequacy of treatment are even greater barriers in developing
countries. The study of elderly hypertensive persons in Kerala by Kalavathy et at.
published in this issue of the Journal (pp. 9-15) highlights this problem.'

It is by now well established that elderly persons with untreated hypertension are
at high risk of adverse CVD events and that treatment is especially beneficial in this
age group," Yet, even in a highly literate state like Kerala, the levels of awareness and
control are low (44.9% and 11.4%, respectively). Of those who were detected to be
hypertensive (51.8% of the total sample), only 42.7% were on treatment. While this
does not compare badly with even some developed countries, it still underscores the
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large gap between evidence and practice that needs to be bridged, for effective control
of hypertension in the community.

The authors are candid in identifying the strategies and limitations of their study.
The urban excess of hypertension is not a surprise. Though Kerala is rapidly
advancing along the path of epidemiological transition, the rural-urban reversal of
prevalence of hypertension which usually occurs late in the transition is unlikely to
have affected this cohort of elderly men. The association between smoking and
hypertension is noteworthy, not because it is likely to be causal, but because the co-
existence of these two risk factors increases the risk of adverse CVD events in a
multiplicative manner. Indeed, one of the limitations of the study (obviously due to
budgetary constraints) is the inability to study other risk factors such as plasma
cholesterol and diabetes which would have contributed to a 'comprehensive cardio-
vascular risk profile' which is currently recommended for risk assessment in prefer-
ence to blood pressure values per se."

Why is it that health care providers are performing suboptimally in the detection
and management of hypertension even when there is easy access to health care, as in
Kerala? The study by Kalavathy et al. 5 did not enquire into the underlying causes for
this failure. It is possible that the physicians were employing the earlier World Health
Organization (WHO) thresholds of 160/95 mmHg, instead of the decade old 140/90
mmHg criteria to identify hypertension (once again emphasizing the need to view the
risk of high blood pressure as a continuum and not depend on arbitrary thresholds).
There may also have been a 'therapeutic nihilism' with respect to the elderly, in the
archaic belief that a high blood pressure in the elderly is 'normal' for the age. It is time
that health care providers as well as the community are effectively informed that high
blood pressure, while common, is by no means 'normal' in terms of risk in the elderly.

The authors of the present study call for a National Hypertension Programme that
addresses several of these needs. Clearly 'mass screening' is not feasible, economical
or sustainable. However, 'opportunistic screening' wherein any routine consultation
with a health care provider is taken advantage of for blood pressure measurement
(especially if it has not been measured for over a year), provides for enhanced
detection utilizing the existing health care infrastructure. The categories of health care
providers who can contribute to detection and awareness enhancement also need to
be expanded to include nurses and multi-purpose health workers. The community at
large and hypertensive individuals in particular need to be empowered with informa-
tion, through public health and patient education programmes, so that they become
partners in participatory prevention and care. If the accelerating epidemic of CVD is
to be countered effectively, the control of high blood pressure is a good place to begin
with. Will Kerala show the way, through a programme that builds on its strengths of
literacy, accessible health care and community-centred policy-making through
Panchayati Raj?
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